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HIGH HALDEN PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of the Parish Council 

held on 30th April 2018 at 7.00pm in the Memorial Hall

66/18  Present and Apologies

Cllr Audsley (Chairman), Cllr Mrs Mitchell (Vice-chairman), Cllr Mrs Morgan, Cllr Dr Taylor, Cllr Robinson and Mrs S Wood (Clerk).  Cllr Pickering (ward member) attended; 6 members of the public were present.  Apologies were received from Cllr Mrs Baldock  (prior commitment).
67/18 Declarations of Interest

Cllr Audsley re planning application 18/00569/AS, as an occupier of a nearby property.

68/18 Minutes of the meetings of 12th March and 9th April 2018

Resolved: 

That the Minutes of the meetings held on 12th March and 9th April 2018 be approved and confirmed as true records.
69/18 Matters Arising

69/18-1  Disposal of the photocopier:  No response has been received to the advertisement and J&K Business machines declined to buy it.  They confirmed that the Parish Council can dispose of the photocopier as it wishes; it could be offered to a local good cause but would be on the same service contract as the Parish Council.  If there are no takers it was suggested that the copier be scrapped.  It was proposed that the photocopier be offered to a local good cause and if refused that the machine be scrapped. (163/17-2).
Resolved:

That the photocopier be offered to a local good cause and if refused that the machine be scrapped.
69/18-2  Pavilion defibrillator:  To be installed in the pavilion in early-mid May. (53/18-3).
69/18-3  Welcome leaflet:  It was thought that it would very quickly be out of date; David Ball is distributing copies of the village calendar to new residents.  It was suggested that a copy of the church magazine (which is updated each month) be given to new residents, the cost of 50p per copy to be met by the Parish Council.  The Vice-chairman to follow-up. (201/17-7).
69/18-4  Adopt a telephone kiosk:  The kiosk could be purchased from BT at a cost of £1, but the phone would then be disconnected and removed, it is not possible to retain the line after adopting the kiosk.  The Clerk to contact BT to determine how often the phone is used.  (50/18).
69/18-5  Repairs to footpath on the football field:  In hand with the PROW office.  (27/18).
69/18-6  Woodchurch Road:   To be discussed at a meeting of Cllr Hill and KCC case officers in May, followed by a site visit.  (41/18-3).
69/18-7  Hatchentan:  The Borough Council declined to determine a planning application for the site, and there is, therefore, no right of appeal to the Planning Inspectorate.  The case is being monitored by the Borough Council.  (63/18).
70/18 Open session 

The Chairman suspended the meeting to allow members of the public to raise items with the Council.

Hatchentan:  Cllr Pickering advised that this is in hand with the Borough Council’s Legal Dept; it is expected that there will be High Court proceedings within the next two weeks.  Planning officers are logging activity on the site and the occupants’ registration for Council Tax will be queried.  Electricity and water supplies were laid on by the utility companies; when asked, UKPN stated that it had been told that the supply was for the stables, but it was acknowledged that the supply was laid before the mobile homes were on site.  Cllr Pickering stated that there is a High Court injunction to stop activity on the site, the next step is for a High Court judge to determine if the ongoing activity is criminal rather than trespass, ie a civil offence.
Concerns were expressed that the perceived lack of action by the Borough Council may invite similar situations.
Poppets Wood:  The Borough Council was informed in August 2017 of activity on the site, but this continues.  Concerns were expressed at the lack of activity by the Planning Dept, despite the assurances of change with the appointment of a new Head of Planning.   The department’s workload was acknowledged, but parishioners and the Parish Council are concerned and frustrated.
Bishop’s Close:  An update was sought, noting that there are now 6 houses accessing onto the A28.  The Chairman stated that the case officer no longer works in enforcement and his cases are being considered for ‘reallocation to other officers’.
The Chairman stated that a meeting with the Head of Planning (Tim Naylor) has been requested; the Parish Council was asked to continue to pressurise the Borough Council to address these issues.  Cllr Robinson suggested that a planning officer be invited to a Parish Council meeting, after the meeting with Tim Naylor.  This was agreed.

Ransley Farm/Church Field:  The Parish Council was asked for its rationale behind its different decisions on planning applications on Church field and Ransley Farm.  The latter, like Church field, has heritage buildings on site and these will be lost from view by the new homes.  Concerns had been expressed by Highways on the Ransley Farm site, and the Parish Council’s stance on footpaths was contradictory – its support for Ransley Farm may compromise the Church field application.   The Parish Council was asked why the responses to the two applications were so different in terms of detail.
The Chairman stated that the two sites are very different, and the Parish Council’s responses reflected those of villagers – there was a substantial response objecting to Church field but few comments on Ransley Farm.  The Borough Council will decide the applications.

The lack of clarity with respect to affordable housing at Ransley Farm was queried, noting that developers can ‘buy out’ this element.  The Chairman agreed, this had happened on the Kent Highways depot site.

Cllr Robinson advised that research was undertaken for both sites, and much of the detail in the Church field response was taken from information included in the planning application.
Support for development on both sites was expressed, but would the Parish Council consider a fundraising drive to purchase Church field, to protect it from development in perpetuity?  The Chairman replied that it is unlikely that sufficient funds could be raised, given the ‘hope’ value.
Willow Paddock:  Noted that the compliance date is 29th June.

Oak Tree Field:  Noted that the Planning Inspectorate’s decision is awaited.

The Piggery, Woodchurch Road:  There were concerns that activity has ceased.  Cllr Pickering advised that this has been raised with Planning.

Garages in Tilden Close:  Cllr Pickering advised that a quote is awaited for a block of four, after which a decision will be made whether to repair or demolish; the other garages will be repaired.
Garages in The Chennells:  Letters have been sent to those trading from garages requiring them to desist.  Failure to comply will result in forfeiture of the garage lease.

Lighting review:  Has been resent to the Borough Council.

Herwish:  Frustration was expressed at the lack of progress, the Enforcement Officer having stated that she ‘continues to have conversations with the owner’.  Cllr Robinson asked if concerns could be escalated; Cllr Pickering replied that a letter to Damian Green would merely result in a letter from the MP to the Borough Council, and suggested that an approach could be made to the Ombudsman.  Cllr Robinson noted that this could be a possibility, depending on the outcome of the meeting with Tim Naylor.  It was noted that Herwish is not a traveller site; the Chairman agreed, there is a Contravention Order on it.
The meeting was reconvened.
71/18 Planning applications
18/00378/AS  Leisure Park Real Estate, Woodlands Park, Tenterden Road, Biddenden
Variation of condition 4 of permission 12/00898/AS to allow for the stationing of static holiday caravans occupied for holiday purposes only and not to be occupied as a person's sole main place of residence
The Chairman noted that there is an appeal on the site [relating to the refusal of planning application 15/01348/AS].  The Parish Council objected to the previous application because of concerns re a lack of infrastructure.  Cllr Pickering advised that there are indications that some of the caravans on the site are being occupied year-round, and not just as holiday homes.  The Chairman replied that the Parish Council cannot speculate as to future use.  It was proposed that the application be supported subject to the condition that the infrastructure is robust enough to support the change.
Resolved:

That the application be supported subject to the condition that the infrastructure is robust enough to support the change.

Having declared an interest, Cllr Audsley left the room.  The Vice-chairman assumed the Chair.
18/00569/AS  Little Hookstead Farm, Hookstead, High Halden

Prior notification for the proposed change of use of agricultural buildings and land within their curtilage to 4 residential dwellings and associated operational development  
The Vice-chairman advised that the application is for the conversion of the roll-top barn to 3 dwellings, and the pitched roof barn to 1 dwelling.  The external cladding will be replaced by black corrugated iron, and the windows and doors will be aluminium.  The buildings are not listed.  The Vice-chairman asked if the cladding would be in keeping with other buildings in the area.  Cllr Dr Taylor expressed concerns at the driveway width and was surprised at the lack of comments from Highways; the Vice-chairman confirmed that it is single-track and that there are no objection comments on the website.  It was proposed that the Parish Council has no objections to the application, subject to confirmation from KCC Highways that the width of the track can accommodate traffic generated from the 4 dwellings.
Resolved:

That the Parish Council has no objections to the application, subject to confirmation from KCC Highways that the width of the track can accommodate traffic generated from the 4 dwellings.

Cllr Audsley returned to the Chair.

Planning applications received after distribution of the agenda 
No applications have been received.
Other planning matters:

Poppet Wood   The site has been occupied since August 2017, when a mobile home screened by hay bales was moved onto the site.  A date was given for clearance of the site, but a number of extensions then granted; clearance is now due by 11th May.  Since being told to clear the site, a barn has been erected.  Should the Enforcement officer be asked to visit before 11th May to monitor progress?  It was thought that this would be of little value, and would only likely give rise to assurances that it would be.  Cllr Robinson proposed that the Parish Council asks what action will be taken if the site is not vacated by 11th May.
Resolved:

That the Parish Council asks Ashford Borough Council what action will be taken if the site at Poppet Wood is not vacated by 11th May.

Herwish   See the Open Session.
Bishop’s Close   In hand with the Borough Council.
72/18  Parish Council’s response to the Government consultation on Powers for dealing with unauthorised developments and encampments
The Chairman stated that this includes trespass and unauthorised sites such as Hatchentan, and felt that the Parish Council should respond.   Cllr Robinson stated that the need for swift action should be stressed.  Cllr Robinson and the Clerk will draft a response; this will be circulated by email for comment and brought to the June meeting.
73/18  To receive the Budget for 2017-18 and consider an increase to the Clerk’s salary in line with the recommendations of the National Association of Local Councils
It was noted that this should refer to the Budget for 2018-19; when this was prepared the NALC award was unknown but an increase of 3% in the Clerk’s salary had been allowed for.  The NALC award is 3% and it was proposed that the Clerk’s salary be increased by 3% in line with its recommendations.

Resolved:

That the Clerk’s salary be increased by 3% in line with the NALC recommendations.
74/18  To consider payment of £63 for the costs of refurbishing the Village green beacon basket and the painting of lettering to commemorate the centenary of the end of WWI

The Chairman stated that David Ball is refurbishing the beacon for the commemoration, and proposed that he be reimbursed for the costs of the materials.
Resolved:

That David Ball be reimbursed the sum of £63 for the costs of materials to refurbish and reletter the Village green beacon basket.

75/18 To consider KCC’s quote for supply and installation of a warning sign on Church Hill for the pedestrian crossing

KCC has quoted £415.60 to supply and install the warning sign.  Cllr Dr Taylor suggested that a Stop sign should rather be installed; the Chairman and Vice-chairman advised that ‘Give Way’ can only be changed to ‘Stop’ by the Secretary of State and would depend on accident data.  It was proposed that the quote from KCC for supply and installation of a warning sign on Church Hill for the pedestrian crossing be accepted.

Resolved:

That the quote from KCC for supply and installation of a warning sign on Church Hill for the pedestrian crossing of £415.60 be accepted.
76/18  Maintenance of sports pitches at Hopes Grove:  to consider quotes received for remedial works

Cllr Robinson tabled quotes from Aspire, Bourne Sports and Countrywide Grounds Maintenance, and advised that these are for remedial works to the pitches, not routine maintenance (which is being carried out by Aspire).  Countrywide Grounds Maintenance recommended that vertidraining be carried out by Judges, and their quote is awaited.  It was also recommended that the ditches be kept clear, to improve drainage, but a permanent solution is needed.  The Chairman noted the need for immediate remedial works to ensure playability of the pitches next season; S106 money can be used to fund the permanent and more costly solution as proposed by Bourne Sports.  This was agreed.  The quotes will be further discussed at the May meeting, when the Judges quote should be available.
77/18  Village confines exercise:  update

The Vice-chairman advised that the draft boundary has been drawn and justifications are being written.  The public consultation is planned for June.
78/18  To consider possible projects for S106 monies arising from developments in the parish

The Chairman advised that a presentation on S106 and the procedure will be given at the May meeting by Borough Council officers.  The Village Strategy Report will assist in identifying projects.  He noted that a list of possible projects was submitted to Ashford Borough Council, which has asked for further information, in particular with regard to the Hope House development.  If the Parish Council cannot supply this, the money will be reallocated elsewhere.   The Chairman asked if the Parish Council should engage someone with expertise to assist.  Cllr Robinson suggested that a deferment be sought pending the presentation, given that time is needed to develop a detailed plan.  Cllr Dr Taylor suggested that the Borough Council be asked if other Parish Councils have any experience of working with outside consultants.  Cllr Robinson recommended that ideas be sought at the Village Confines exhibition.
79/18  To consider the installation of a new footbridge between the sports field and Jubilee Field

It was noted that the ditch between the 2 fields is spanned in 2 places:  by a bridge and (further along) by 2 planks.  Cllr Mrs Morgan reported that 1 of the planks is rotten and has been vandalised.  It was proposed that the planks be removed by the Xbox volunteers for safety reasons, and that quotes be sought from Everything Outside, the PROW office and others for a new bridge.  Removal of the planks and the reason will be publicised on the village Facebook page and website.
Resolved:

That the planks be removed by the Xbox volunteers for safety reasons, and that quotes be sought from Everything Outside, the PROW office and others for a new bridge.
80/18  To consider replacement of the Parish Council noticeboard outside Chequers

The noticeboard is rotting.  The Clerk advised that replacement with a 2-bay, 9 A4, glazed lockable noticeboard with the Parish Council’s name would cost approx £1300.  Quotes are to be brought to the May meeting, for wooden, recycled plastic and metal (Magnetic) noticeboards.
81/18  To receive and consider the report from Rural Kent on the Local Housing Needs survey

The Chairman noted that only 22% had responded to the survey, which is disappointing and below the average.  The Survey concluded that there is a need for 5 ‘affordable’ homes.  It was noted that Local Needs Housing is provided [by a Housing Association] for local people in perpetuity, and not affordable housing as provided by a developer.  Cllr Robinson will invite Tessa O’Sullivan [of ACRK and author of the report] to the June meeting to clarify the definitions of affordable and Local Needs Housing.
82/18  Ashford Borough Council Civic Awards
These are for those who have made a significant contribution to their community, and nominations can be submitted by anyone, not just Parish Councils.  Nominations should be brought to the May meeting, and will be discussed in closed session.   [Post-meeting note:  further information is on the Borough Council website:
https://www.ashford.gov.uk/your-community/civic-awards-2018/ ]

83/18  Items for the next Parish Council meeting

83/18-1  Review of the Parish Council’s Risk Register
83/18-2  Presentation on S106 procedures

83/18-3  Village Strategy Group report

83/18-4  Possible renaming of Jubilee Field and the football field as a park

83/18-5  Casual vacancy on the Parish Council

83/18-6  Annual Return of the Parish Council’s accounts
84/18  Any other Business

84/18-1  One of the Belisha beacons outside Summerhill is not working, Cllr Robinson to report to KCC.
84/18-2  Complaints were made about noise arising from the Kent Highways depot on Saturday morning; the planning permission work permits work on Saturday from 7.30am-1.30pm, but not on Sundays.
85/18  Date of next meeting

Monday 14th May at 7.00pm in the Memorial Hall.

The meeting closed at 8.50pm.


